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Thank you for the opportunity to make a submission and share my views and experiences about
the Government's COVID-19 response. My key message is the overriding importance of efforts
to prevent future pandemics. Perhaps more than any other kind of catastrophic risk, it's within
our power to prevent novel pathogens from emerging and to quickly identify, contain and
eliminate them if they do. Given the enormity of human and economic costs of pandemics — and
that pandemics much worse than COVID-19 are possible — prevention should be our primary
goal.

| think preventing pathogens from emerging and controlling them if they do should be top
priorities for the new Australian Centre for Disease Control. Bernstein et al make the economic
case for this in their paper “The costs and benefits of primary prevention of zoonotic
pandemics”. They show that, even on pessimistic assumptions and without considering the
potential impact of promising emerging technologies, significant investment in pandemic
prevention is overwhelmingly justified.

My submission focuses on a small number of key issues related to Terms of Reference 2 and 5
but my overall view is that pandemic prevention should be a key priority of the CDC and that our
institutions and leaders should not simply concede that pandemics are inevitable.

Indoor air quality could make a big difference

The vast majority of Australians can access clean, safe, and pathogen-free drinking water.
Further to Terms of Reference 2, | want to see Australians have comparable access to clean,
safe and pathogen-free air. This would be helpful for the ongoing COVID pandemic and for any
future pandemic — while also providing co-benefits for individual health and the national
economy.

Cholera, a water-borne bacterial disease, caused more than 127,000 deaths in Great Britain in
the mid-1800s. Radical improvements in sanitising drinking water as a public health measure
have effectively ended waterborne disease in industrialised countries.

The reduction of airborne diseases through clean indoor air is yet to receive the same
systematic attention, despite the health and economic burden this class of disease places on
Australia. Every winter, seasonal influenza-like illness (ILI) burdens the Australian healthcare
system as Australians present with symptoms such as fever, cough, sore throat, and fatigue. In
2022, there were 9,440 reported COVID-19 and 308 influenza-associated deaths. It is my hope
that improving indoor air quality (IAQ) can reduce the transmission of airborne pathogens, thus
reducing the occurrence of ILI and its associated death toll. Reduced infection rates will also
result in an increase in the productivity of Australia’s workforce through reducing the number of
days that Australians take sick-leave to care for themselves and their loved ones. This will also
reduce the burden on Australia’s healthcare system, specifically on GPs and hospitals who
would otherwise have to treat patients with ILI.









